
Trinity Services, Inc.’s Living Room 
is an innovative new program in 
Orland Park that gives people in 

crisis a safe, welcoming environment 
to cope with mental health or daily life 
stressors.

The program officially opened this 
spring and held a Virtual Open House 
May 18, during which attendees took 
a virtual tour of the space, heard from 
Living Room staff members and asked 
questions about the program.

Trinity’s Living Room is part of the 
Illinois Department of Human Services’ 

Division of Mental Health Living Room 
Program. There are approximately 20 
similar programs throughout the state, 
and Trinity Services is proud to be part 
of this new initiative in mental health 
care.

The Living Room aims to divert peo-
ple in crisis from emergency rooms and 
provide them with a comfortable, home-
like environment in which to process 
the crisis, and learn and apply wellness 
strategies.

Approximately one in five people 
visit an emergency room each year. Of 
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So that our mission is never lost...

Do you have a timeshare you aren’t 
planning to use this year? A connec-
tion with a company that sells goods 
or services? A new appliance or tech 
item you don’t need? Trinity Services is 
looking for donations for its 32nd An-
nual Better Together Dinner Dance & 
Auction. Support the people we serve!

Call us at (815) 717-3750 to donate.
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Trinity Services launches new Living 
Room program to help people cope 
with mental health crises in comfort

Living Room Recovery Support Specialists James LeFevour (left) and Christina Pascale 
converse at the space in Orland Park.



Dear Friends,

In the new normal of 2021, I hope 
your days are full of many more bright 
spots with loved ones while remaining 
healthy and safe.

That is certainly what Trinity Ser-
vices is striving for people the organiza-
tion supports to experience, with help 
of vaccines and continued adherence to 
mask wearing and advice from public 
health experts. There are so many more 
experiences that people have been able 
to enjoy this year compared to 2020, 
as people return to their day programs, 
jobs, places they like to visit and other 
activities they like to do that cannot be 
done from home.

The support of our donors helps peo-
ple get back to things they enjoy, and we 
were very fortunate to have a sold-out 
event at our 27th Annual Tom O’Reilly 
Memorial Golf Classic in May (Page 8). 
This was our first in-person event since 
the start of the pandemic, and we were 
so grateful for this amazing outpouring 
of support for the people we serve. We 
were just as grateful for the support of 
everyone who participated in our Vir-
tual Trinity Triumph 5K (Page 11). 
Every event registration and donation 
makes a difference in people’s lives.

Our phenomenal staff members also 
help the people they support safely get 
back to the things they enjoy. On Pages 
4-7, you can read about the accomplish-
ments of a few staff members who truly 
embody Trinity’s mission to help people 
flourish and live full, abundant lives. 
Jenny Cohen was recently promoted to 
join the organization’s Executive Com-
mittee. Terra Smith was named the 2021 
Illinois DSP of the Year by the Ameri-
can Network of Community Options 
and Resources. Mollie Horner-King is 
featured as our staff member you should 
know in this issue. And Eddie Sylas and 
Emily Stevenson received awards from 
The Arc of Illinois for their outstanding 

work as a team leader and a qualified 
intellectual disabilities professional, re-
spectively.

Our major new initiative, high-
lighted on the cover page of this issue, 
is the Living Room, located in Orland 
Park. This program serves as an alter-
native to emergency rooms for people 
experiencing a mental health crisis. We 
are very proud to be part of the Illinois 
Department of Human Services’ Divi-
sion of Mental Health Living Room 
Program, and we look forward to seeing 
the positive difference this program will 
make in the area.

Looking ahead, we are planning 
our 32nd Annual Better Together Din-
ner Dance & Auction for Saturday, 
Sept. 18, at The Odyssey in Tinley 
Park. We are planning this as an in-
person event, as long as case numbers 
and public health recommendations 
allow, and we look forward to spend-
ing this evening with our supporters. 
Tickets and information about spon-
sorship and advertisement opportu-
nities are available at www.trinity 
services.org/dinnerdance.

Finally, I would like to take a mo-
ment to remember and honor my 
longtime friend and fellow member of 
Trinity Services’ Board of Directors, 
Ken Stromsland. Ken passed away in 
April. He was incredibly dedicated to 
helping people Trinity supports and to 
ensuring the organization’s success. He 
devoted years of service to ensuring that 
Trinity’s mission succeeded. 

I encourage you to read more about 
Ken’s life and service on the adjacent 
page.

Sincerely,

Raymond D. McShane,  
Chairperson of the Board
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Remembering Ken Stromsland, longtime 
Trinity Services board member and volunteer
Ken Stromsland devoted countless 

hours of his time and expertise to 
people supported by Trinity Ser-

vices over the past nearly 50 years, and 
today, Trinity honors his memory.

Stromsland passed away April 29, 2021 
at age 81 after a courageous struggle with 
Parkinson’s disease.

He joined the Trinity Services Board 
of Directors in the early 1970s. An archi-
tect by trade, Stromsland advised the or-
ganization on construction projects and 
played an instrumental role on the search 
committee that found and hired Trinity’s 
former President and CEO Art Dykstra in 
1987.

Board Chairperson Raymond Mc-
Shane remembers Stromsland as a very 
kind, giving person who was actively 
involved in the community. He knew 
Stromsland from his active presence in the 
Joliet area business community and his 
involvement with community events, in-
cluding the creation of Bicentennial Park 
in Joliet.

“He’s done a lot of work for the organi-
zation over the years,” McShane said. “He 
did research on some of the developments 
that Trinity has, and he always got in-
volved in any of our construction projects.”

Stromsland enjoyed rais-
ing and showing horses, and 
he was involved in the cre-
ation of STRIDES, Trinity’s 
therapeutic horseback riding 
program.

Over the years, he served 
in officer positions on Trin-
ity’s Board. He was passionate 
about ensuring that Trinity 
had the best facilities possible 
to use to support people.

“He was always making 
sure everything was safe in 
our buildings,” McShane said. 
“Ken loved horses, so that re-
ally gave us a head start when we started 
the STRIDES program. He was very 
available to make sure that everything was 
great for all of the people we support.”

In addition to his work with Trinity 
Services, Stromsland was a school board 
member of the Homer grade school dis-
trict, a member of the Joliet Exchange 
Club, a board member of Shepherd of the 
Hill Lutheran Church, a member of the 
Hilltoppers Field Trial Club, a member of 
the Paso Fino Owners and Breeders As-
sociation, Inc., and a member of the local 
Paso Fino club. He was a principal and 

owner of Stromsland & DeYoung Archi-
tects and a long-serving member of the 
American Institute of Architects Eastern 
Illinois Chapter.

Stromsland is survived by wife Judy 
(nee Hausermann), children Kari (Todd 
Willsie) Stromsland, Susan (John) 
O’Connor, Peter (Susan) Stromsland and 
Eric (Kim) Stromsland, and grandchildren 
Katie and Jason Stromsland.

“He made sure that we had a good un-
derstanding of the direction we were head-
ing into,” McShane said. “We really valued 
all of his input and guidance. He was a 
great person.”

Ken Stromsland

those, 4 percent visit for symptoms 
of a mental illness or substance abuse 
disorder.

“The emergency department is 
really not an ideal environment for 
mental health crises,” Program Di-
rector Carl Indovina said. “The emer-
gency room can be very traumatic for 
someone who is already struggling 
with a mental health crisis.”

Because of the high demand on 
emergency departments and their 
staff, people in crisis are often left 
alone in those environments.

Alternatively, the Living Room is 
staffed by recovery support special-
ists — people who have experienced 
and overcome crisis situations in the 
past — and therapists who attend 
closely to the needs of visitors, pro-
viding them with a safe, inviting, 
non-clinical, non-judgemental space 
to process a crisis.

Therapists screen guests upon ar-

rival and prior to departure from the 
program, and recovery support spe-
cialists provide individualized sup-
port and counseling during a guest’s 
visit. Recovery support specialists are 
able to provide relatable support, as 
they have gone through and over-
come crisis situations in the past, 
themselves.

Guests may visit the Living Room 
on their own or may be referred to 
the program by emergency services 
personnel. All visits are free, and no 
insurance information is needed.

“We try to make this a place that 
is like coming to visit a supportive 
friend,” Indovina said. “We refer to 
persons using our services as guests. 
We are very person-centered. We 
welcome guests as guests. Just as 
you’d invite guests into your home to 
talk and for a cup of coffee, we invite 
guests here to talk when they visit the 
Living Room.”

The Living Room is designed to 
feel relaxing, equipped with comfort-
able furniture, refreshments, books, 
carpeted floors, artwork on the walls 
and soft lighting.

Trinity Services’ Living Room 
is open 7 days a week, 365 days a 
year from 10:30 a.m.-8 p.m. and is 
located at 14315 S. 108th Avenue, 
Suite 222, in Orland Park, IL. For 
more information about the Living 
Room, call (708) 981-3370 or email 
Program Director Carl Indovina at 
cindovina@trinityservices.org. 

If it is after hours and you need 
immediate assistance, call 911, SAM-
HSA at 1-800-662-HELP (4357) or 
the National Suicide Prevention Life-
line at 1-800-273-TALK (8255).

To view a recording of the Liv-
ing Room Virtual Open House, 
v isit w w w.trinit yser vices.org/ 
LivingRoomTour.

(The Living Room — continued from Page 1)
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Jenny Cohen joins Trinity’s Executive Committee

Trinity Services, Inc. is proud to 
announce that Jenny Cohen has 
joined the organization’s Execu-

tive Committee as Director of Residen-
tial Network V.

This network encompasses 11 group 
homes, or community-integrated liv-
ing arrangements, in the Joliet area. As 
Cohen assumes this role, Lisa Dillon, 
former Director of Network V, becomes 
Director of the newly created Residen-
tial Network X, overseeing the Trinity 
Living Centers, which are intermittent 
care facilities for people with develop-
mental disabilities (ICF/DDs).

Cohen and Dillon previously 
worked closely together as associate 
director and director, respectively, of 
Network V. This change will allow 
both leaders to focus on the specialized 
needs of the people they support and 
the types of residential settings they 
oversee. The Trinity Living Centers 
follow guidelines from the Illinois De-
partment of Public Health, and group 
homes follow guidelines from the Il-
linois Department of Human Services. 
People who live in the Trinity Living 
Centers also require greater medical at-
tention for health concerns than people 
who live in group homes.

Additionally, the Trinity Living 
Centers have different shift schedules 
from group homes, and this new de-
partmental structure will help address 
some of the challenges created by staff-
ing shortages.

“I believe this redistribution of over-
sight will be beneficial to Trinity and 
will allow both Jenny and Lisa to focus 
their attention at a time when resources 
are scarce,” said Thane Dykstra, Ph.D., 
President and CEO of Trinity Services. 
“The Living Centers, by virtue of their 
oversight by Public Health, require spe-
cialized knowledge to ensure their com-
pliance with the pertinent regulations.”

Cohen has devoted her 21-year 
career to helping people live full, abun-
dant lives at Trinity Services. She said 
what she looks forward to most about 
this promotion is the ability to expand 
upon systems that she and Dillon were 
building together, and to look at the big 
picture.

“I enjoy the opportunity to look 
at the structure of the department 
and train new people,” she said. “I’m 
enjoying starting to look at those sys-
tems, and my associate director is new 

to Trinity. I’m excited about hearing 
people’s fresh ideas on how we can con-
tinue to make this network better.”

Cohen is a Chicago Ridge native 
and current resident. She became a 
counselor at the Oak Psychosocial Re-
habilitation Program (PSR) after earn-
ing her bachelor’s degree in psychology 
from Governor’s State University. 

Within a year, she was promoted to 
associate director of the program, and 
in 2003, she was promoted to director 
of the program. In 2010, she transferred 
to become director of the Hoff PSR. 
In 2016, Cohen moved into residential 
services as the associate director of Net-
work V. She earned her master’s degree 
in human services management in 2019 
from National Louis University.

Cohen said she was always inter-
ested in psychology and learning about 
why people think and behave the way 
they do. As a teenager, she worked at a 
grocery store, and a coworker had a job 
at Trinity Services. He encouraged her 
to give the organization a try.

She did not previously have any ex-
periences with someone with a disabil-
ity and did not know what to expect. 
She did not think working at Trinity 
would become a lifelong career.

“Pretty quickly, like most of us here, 
I fell in love with the people we sup-
port,” she said. “Here I am 21 years 
later. I love what we do.”

As an associate director, Cohen 
supervised team leaders and qualified 
intellectual disabilities professionals. 
Now, as a director, Cohen is focus-
ing on expanding on the structures 
that were in place, mentoring team 
members, and connecting with other 
residential network directors to col-
laboratively improve upon meeting the 
needs of people the organization sup-
ports.

Of all of her achievements in her ca-
reer so far, Cohen said what stands out 
to her the most is helping people she 
supports accomplish their own goals.

“Seeing somebody who came to us 
who had a very traumatic history and 
difficult behavioral challenges begin 
participating in a group therapy session 
— those kinds of things are really excit-
ing,” she said. “Seeing a person move 
into an apartment — seeing a person 
work toward a goal for so long, and 
then reach that outcome. I’ve learned to 
recognize the small steps people make.

“That is something that’s been life-
changing for me. It’s helped me in life 
with my kids and myself. It’s a big deal 
when small steps lead to a huge out-
come.”

Cohen added that she is proud of 
getting her master’s degree, particularly 
as she went back to school after raising 
her children as a single mom.

Looking ahead, Cohen’s immediate 
focuses are on strengthening her team 
in Network V, mentoring new team 
leaders, and improving staff retention 
in the department.

“I had the pleasure of working 
closely with Jenny for a number of 
years when I was director of the Trinity 
Behavioral Health program,” Dykstra 
said. “I have confidence in Jenny’s lead-
ership ability and her commitment to 
agency values and quality standards. 
Jenny is passionate about working with 
people who are behaviorally complex. 
She has always been a strong advocate 
for the people she serves and the people 
she leads.”

Outside of her career, Cohen enjoys 
spending time with her children and 
grandchildren. She also enjoys reading 
and attending concerts.

“I’m dedicated and committed to 
helping people live full, abundant lives,” 
Cohen said. “I think we have to live 
and breathe it — not just say it.”

Jenny Cohen
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National disability provider association names 
Terra Smith 2021 Illinois DSP of  the Year
Terra Smith, a Direct Support 

Professional at Trinity Services, 
Inc., is inspired by seeing smiles 

on the faces of people she supports 
when they achieve a goal or are having 
a good time. Recently, Smith has an 
achievement of her own to smile about, 
as the American Network of Commu-
nity Options and Resources (ANCOR) 
announced that she has been named 
the recipient of the 2021 Illinois Direct 
Support Professional of the Year Award.

Smith joins 49 other recipients of 
ANCOR’s 2021 Direct Support Profes-
sional of the Year Awards, chosen from 
a field of 350 outstanding nominees.

Smith has made a huge difference 
in the lives of people with intellectual 
and developmental disabilities since 
she became a DSP three years ago. The 
Chicago native and current Lansing 
resident was inspired to join the field 
after retiring from the Chicago Transit 
Authority and hearing about the impact 
her niece and son were able to make in 
people’s lives through their work with 
Trinity Services.

As a DSP at a day program, Smith 
is well-versed in developing curriculum, 
and she pays attention to the personal 
values and needs of each person she 
supports to individualize the activities 
she facilitates for them. She has helped 
people explore interests in cooking, tell-
ing time, making video calls, fitness, 
and more.

“I ask people, ‘What is it that you 
want to do?’” Smith said. “I follow their 
lead.”

“When special activities requiring 
extra hours, such as cooking holiday 
meals, developing creative curriculum 
and completing elaborate projects pres-
ent themselves, Terra is the first to 
contribute her own time to ensure the 
experience is exceptional,” said Stepha-
nie Behlke Leigh, Network Director at 
Trinity Services. “Her coworkers ap-
preciate that she is concerned about all 
aspects of the program. Terra is always 
learning and bringing fresh ideas for-
ward to make services the best they can 
be.”

A couple years ago, Smith took vaca-
tion time for her birthday, which falls 
around Thanksgiving. Despite this, she 
came in to work to cook a Thanksgiving 

meal at the day program to ensure that 
everyone had delicious food to enjoy. 
She prides herself on her cooking and 
wanted to help her coworkers out.

“This isn’t always an easy job,” she 
said. “Some days are very difficult. 
When I see my coworkers saying they 
are tired or need a break, I do what I 
can to fill in the gaps. We cover each 
other.”

Smith also uses her ability to think 
creatively, outside of the box, to assist 
people with overcoming obstacles. For 
example, when someone was disengaged 
from activities going on at the day pro-
gram, she learned that this person loved 
the color red. She began incorporating 
the color into materials, and the person 
instantly became more engaged.

When the COVID-19 pandemic hit 
and day programs closed to keep every-
one safe, Smith did not hesitate to step 
in where she was needed. She worked at 
group homes and even volunteered to 
temporarily move in and shelter-in-place 
at two different group homes over the 
course of six weeks during spring 2020 
to keep the men living there as safe as 
possible. She did not know these men 
prior to moving in, but she did not let 
that deter her from answering the call to 
support them and keep them safe.

“I knew my coworkers needed me, 
and the people needed me,” Smith said. 
“I was all about keeping them safe. To 
try to prevent them and ourselves from 
being infected was a no-brainer.”

In November, around her 50th 
birthday, Smith contracted COVID-
19. A group of her coworkers and some 
people she supported at a group home 
also contracted the illness, and Smith 
spent the majority of her quarantine and 
recovery period worrying about how the 
people she supported were faring.

“Thank God everybody pulled 
through, and we’re on the other side of 
this,” she said. “I think Trinity did an 
awesome job implementing strategies 
and protocols to keep everyone safe, 
including offering vaccines on-the-job. I 
applaud our organization for that.”

“Terra’s dedication to the people 
she supports is evident through all of 
her actions — large and small — and 
her receipt of the 2021 Illinois DSP of 
the Year Award is well-deserved,” said 

Thane Dykstra, Ph.D., President and 
CEO of Trinity Services. “All of us at 
Trinity Services are incredibly proud of 
Terra, and we are grateful that ANCOR 
recognized Terra with this honor.”

Since 2007, ANCOR’s annual DSP 
of the Year awards recognize outstand-
ing professionals who deliver long-term 
supports and services to people with 
intellectual and developmental disabili-
ties. The awards celebrate the important 
role DSPs play in ensuring people with 
disabilities are included and empowered 
in the community, and raise awareness 
about a direct support workforce in 
crisis. Inadequate investments in this 
essential workforce have led to turn-
over rates in excess of 40 percent and 
vacancy rates that average 18 to 20 per-
cent nationally.

“ANCOR and our Diamond Part-
ner, Relias, co-present the DSP of the 
Year awards program each year precisely 
because of people like Terra. Her com-
mitment to ensuring the inclusion of 
people supported by Trinity Services 
enriches not only the lives of those 
individuals, but the broader Illinois 
community. Without committed direct 
support professionals like Terra and 
all of this year’s outstanding award re-
cipients, people with I/DD would have 
severely limited opportunities to be part 
of the community,” said ANCOR CEO 
Barbara Merrill.

Terra Smith
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Inspired by helping others receive 
the support they need to overcome 
challenges, Mollie Horner-King 

takes on each day ready to help.
As the associate director of the Il-

linois Crisis Prevention Network’s 
(ICPN) Carbondale team, Horner-King 
oversees a team of seven clinicians and 
one office assistant who typically help 
support 100 people over the course of 
a year. 

ICPN is a collaborative partnership 
between Trinity Services and Hope that 
provides community-based services and 
supports to adults and children with de-
velopmental disabilities, many of whom 
are dully diagnosed with a mental ill-
ness, who are experiencing complex 
behavioral or medical challenges. Re-
ferrals are generated by the Illinois De-
partment of Human Services’ Division 
of Developmental Disabilities.

ICPN has six teams that cover the 
entire state. The Carbondale team sup-
ports the southernmost part of the state 
up to a line roughly between St. Clair 
and Lawrence Counties. Horner-King 
has overseen this team for approxi-
mately nine years. She started out as 
a behavior analyst and was soon pro-
moted to associate director.

The team begins each week by meet-
ing with sister teams to discuss state-
wide matters. Then, the Carbondale 
team meets to assign new cases and dis-
cuss any obstacles of current cases. With 
each new case, clinicians do intake as-
sessments to determine what a person 
is struggling with, where they live and 
how long they’ve lived there and what 
the provider has already tried to help 
the person.

In addition to providing guidance to 
the team, Horner-King keeps an active 

caseload of her own, going into the field 
to support people where they live and 
assist their existent support systems. For 
example, she might work with someone 
in Anna, Ill. on a Tuesday and then 
travel to assist someone in Mt. Vernon, 
Ill. on a Thursday.

“It’s really what I like to do,” she 
said. “I like to provide direct behavior 
analysis services. ... I’m most proud of 
the changes that I’ve helped make in 
people’s lives. What I find to be the 
most fulfilling part of this job is work-
ing with staff and caregivers on chang-
ing behavior, and when you really get 
to see a behavior support plan work and 
get to see a person’s behavior change, 
that’s the most rewarding part of this 
job.”

Prior to her work with Trinity Ser-
vices, Horner-King worked at a chil-
dren’s hospital in Louisville, Ky. for 
children dually diagnosed with a de-
velopmental disability and a mental ill-
ness, did behavioral consultation in a 
community setting, and was a clinical 
instructor at Southern Illinois Univer-
sity, supervising graduate students in 
the implementation of applied behavior 
analysis therapy. Born in Cookeville, 
Tenn., Horner-King earned her bach-
elor’s degree in psychology from Ten-
nessee Tech University, and her master’s 
degree in behavior analysis and therapy 
from Southern Illinois University.

Horner-King was inspired to pursue 
psychology after taking her first under-
graduate class on the subject and falling 
in love with it. She initially started out 
her undergraduate education studying 
nursing but soon discovered it wasn’t 
for her. Wanting to be in a helping pro-
fession, she switched to early childhood 
education, which is where she discov-

ered and made the switch to psychology.
Later on in her career, her grad 

school advisors, who worked at Trinity 
before teaching at SIU, encouraged her 
to apply for a job with the organization.

“Mollie has assembled an out-
standing group of professionals on our 
Carbondale team due to her strong 
leadership skills,” ICPN Support Ser-
vices Team Director Kim Shontz said. 
“Mollie remains calm in the midst of 
chaos and uncertainty. She never hesi-
tates to advocate for the children and 
adults receiving services. She has great 
insight to what is happening across 
the southern region and statewide. She 
is dedicated to improving the services 
available to people and their and fami-
lies, and strengthening the DD system 
across Illinois.”

Horner-King said she enjoys the 
variation of her job the most.

“It’s always changing and always dy-
namic,” she said. “The criteria for some-
one to receive our services is just that 
they be diagnosed with a developmen-
tal disabilities. That means we end up 
working with a wide variety of clients. I 
really like that.”

Outside of being able to make an 
impact in people’s lives, Horner-King 
said she is proud of earning the Out-
standing Manager Award from Trinity 
Services three times during her career 
with the organization and coauthoring 
scientific journal articles.

In her free time, Horner-King enjoys 
spending time with her husband and 
daughter. She is very involved in her 
daughter’s life, volunteering with her 
middle school as the volleyball coach 
and softball coach.

Someone You Should Know
Mollie Horner-King

“We delight in the beauty of the butterfly, but rarely admit the changes it has gone 
through to achieve that beauty.” ~ Maya Angelou

“I’m most proud of the changes 
I’ve helped make in people’s lives.”
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Two Trinity staff  members earn awards from The 
Arc of  Illinois for dedication to people they support

Two highly dedicated, compassion-
ate Trinity Services staff members 
were recognized at a statewide 

level for their work supporting people 
with disabilities during The Arc of Illi-
nois’ 71st Annual Convention in April.

Team Leader Eddie Sylas received a 
Leadership Award, and Qualified Intel-
lectual Disabilities Professional Emily 
Stevenson received a QIDP Award.

Sylas’ award was presented by Resi-
dential Network VII (located in the Des 
Plaines area) Director Jen Hodges, who 
recognized him for his servant leader-
ship and dedication to others. 

During his acceptance speech, Sylas 
humbly said it takes a team to success-
fully accomplish what he does, helping 
people live full, abundant lives.

Stevenson’s award was presented by 
Network VI (Community Day Services, 
School, Support Businesses) Director 
Stephanie Behlke Leigh, who recognized 
her for her creativity and dedication to 
her work, including the creation of a 

curriculum series that brought 
joy to people during the pandemic.

The curriculum incorporated Flat 
Stanley, a character made of paper, 
based on a series of books by author Jeff 
Brown. People took pictures of them-
selves with Flat Stanley as they learned 
new things and engaged in various ac-
tivities throughout the pandemic.

“We are incredibly lucky to have 
both Eddie and Emily on our team at 
Trinity Services,” said Trinity President 
and CEO Thane Dykstra, Ph.D. “Hav-
ing dedicated, caring team members 
who aren’t afraid to share their talents 
with the people they support and their 
colleagues makes such a big difference in 
people’s lives.”

QIDP Emily Stevenson Network VII Director Jen Hodges, Team Leader Eddie 
Sylas, President and CEO Thane Dykstra, Ph.D.

This legislative session, the Illinois 
legislature passed a budget that 
includes an increase of $170 mil-

lion in funding for community develop-
mental disability services in the state.

This is a huge win for people with 
disabilities and for organizations like 
Trinity Services that support people to 
live the lives they choose.

This budget increase helps fund 
recommendations made by workgroups 
regarding the state’s service delivery sys-
tem and funding, as well as by the inde-
pendent firm Guidehouse, Inc., which 
completed an independent study in De-
cember 2019 detailing the level of state 
funding needed to stabilize residential 
and community day services throughout 
the state.

The study recommended an invest-
ment of $329 million to meaningfully 
fund and stabilize services, and this 
$170 million budget increase will help 
move disability services forward toward 
that mark. This funding increase will 

help bring the state into compliance 
with the Ligas Consent Decree and will 
ultimately mean increased funding for 
staff members’ wages. This is fantastic 
progress for the people Trinity Services 
supports, the organization and all pro-
viders of developmental disability ser-
vices in the state.

The increased funding requires 
federal approval, so it is not likely that 
Trinity or other community organiza-
tions would receive additional funding 
before Jan. 1, 2022.

It is the hope, at Trinity Services, 
that this funding will make an impact 
on the workforce crisis, helping us 
recruit, retain and fairly compensate 
talented staff members who care about 
helping people with disabilities flourish 
and live full, abundant lives.

Trinity Services would like to thank 
all of its friends who engaged in ad-
vocacy efforts this legislative session 
and helped achieve this investment in 
services. Thank you to all who com-

municated the necessity of full funding 
for disability services to legislators and 
spread the word about advocacy alerts to 
friends. Together, everyone’s voices were 
amplified. 

There will be more work to do in the 
future to obtain full funding for com-
munity disability services, and there will 
be more opportunities to take action to 
advocate for this funding. Particularly as 
the minimum wage and the living wage 
continue to increase, it is important that 
wages for direct support professionals 
and other staff members keep pace.

Illinois includes $170M in budget for disability services
Thank you for your support, advocacy this legislative session

To be notified of future oppor-
tunities to advocate for people 

with developmental disabilities, 
sign up for our email list at the 

bottom of our website, 
www.trinityservices.org.

Get involved!
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Trinity Services’ 27th Annual Tom O’Reilly Memorial 
Golf  Classic, first in-person event since pandemic’s 
onset, draws course full of  supportive golfers

Beautiful weather, great company 
and a bit of friendly competition 
made for a fun day on the course 

May 20 at Trinity Services’ 27th Annual 
Tom O’Reilly Memorial Golf Classic, 
themed “Through the Decades”.

The event was held at The Odyssey 
in Tinley Park and welcomed nearly 150 
golfers who came out to support people 
with developmental disabilities and 
mental illness whom Trinity serves.

Trinity would like to thank all spon-
sors, attendees, volunteers and donors 
who made the event such a success.

This was Trinity Services’ first in-
person fundraiser since the start of the 
pandemic in March 2020, and the or-
ganization was incredibly grateful and 
excited to sell out the course.

A special congratulations goes to 
winning foursome Grant Barker, Tyler 
Barker, Loren Burkey, and Craig Slowik, 
with a score of 59.

John Nicholson won the closest to 
the pin contest at Hole 2. Emmitt Cor-
rigan won the longest putt contest on 
Hole 9. Tyler Kelly and Lynn Stine won 
the  longest drive contest on Hole 12. 
Mike Spencer won the blind closest to 
the pin contest on Hole 17. There were 
seven finalists in this year’s putting 
tournament, and the overall winner was 
Chase Perchnick. Congratulations to all!

For information about next year’s 
event, watch www.trinityservices.org.

Golfers from KODO Care Pharmacy and Trinity Services staff members dress for the “Through the Decade” theme.

Golfers 
(left to 

right) Loren 
Burkey, Tyler 
Barker, Grant 

Barker and 
Craig Slowik 

earned the 
traveling 

trophy, with 
the winning 
score of 59, 
on May 20 

at Trinity 
Services’ 

27th Annual 
Tom O’Reilly 

Memorial 
Golf Classic.

Golfers Rick 
Mueller 

and Patrick 
Shine 

take off in 
their golf 

cart at the 
beginning 

of the event 
at The 

Odyssey in 
Tinley Park.
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Donations
Mr. and Mrs. Russell Aaberg
Abbott Fund Matching Grant  
   Plan
AbbVie Inc.
Bob and Joan Ackerman
Ms. Theresa Adams
Bob and Jan Agazzi
Aileen S. Andrew Foundation
Alfredo’s Landscaping
Mr. Anthony Andreano
Applegate & Thorne- 
   Thomsen, P.C.
Associated Orthodontists
Lisa and Michael Atkinson
Mr. and Mrs. Frank Batistich
Mr. Robert Baumeister
Dr. Stephanie Behlke Leigh  
   and Mr. Matt Leigh
Mr. and Mrs. John Berger
Berkot’s Super Foods
Dorothy and Jim Bernhard
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald C. Berro
Bethlehem Lutheran Church
Bigfoot Productions
Blackburn-Giegerich-Sonntag  
   Funeral Home
Ms. Heidi Blakely
David Blood
Ms. Christine Bodzianowski
Ms. Eleanor Boyd
Ms. Paula Bozzetti
Joni Bradley-Scott
Ms. Nina Bratcher
Ms. Mary Brower
Mr. and Mrs. Fred Brueck
The Honorable Robert and  
   Mrs. Brummund
Bryan Cave Leighton Paisner  
   LLP
Ms. Sarah Buck
Ms. Mary K. Burns
Mrs. Patsy Burns
Mr. Jerry Cabal
Mr. Michael Calandro

Gus and Carol Caliendo
Mr. and Mrs. Allan H. Carney
Ms. Angela Catini
CBA Pension Group
Central Rehab, Inc.
Central Rehab Physical  
   Therapy, Inc.
Mr. and Mrs. Donald J. Chapley
Ms. Carol Chlipala
Mr. Michael Cholke
Ms. Carolyn Christiansen
Ms. Vicki Classen
Clingen, Callow & McLean LLC
Geralyn and Mike Colantonio
Carla Conradt
Mr. David J. Conroy
Ms. Kris Corless
Corrigan Financial Services
Mr. and Mrs. Fred Cox
Ms. Crystal Craine
Crane Fund for Widows and  
   Children
Ms. Betty Crusen
Cukierski & Cochrane LLC
Reverend Carol Currier- 
   Frighetto
D.S. Auto Repair
Mr. Gerald Dames
Dan Davis
Mr. Gordon Davis and Mr.  
   Shawn Davis
Mr. John P. Davis
Ms. Michelle De Jean
Susan M. De Jean
De Re Tire & Auto, Inc.
Drs. Wilberto and Rosario De  
   Castro
Mr. and Mrs. Klint DeGeus
Ms. Diane DeLeonardo
Mr. and Mrs. Craigi Deloian
Mr. and Mrs. William E. Dow
Dryer Vent Wizard
Mr. Tom Dukes
Dunn & Niemann Real Estate
Ms. Betty Dunn

Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence Dyjak
Mr. Thane and Mrs. Kim  
   Dykstra
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Egner, Sr.
El Burrito Loco
Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Elder
Dawn Ellis
Enterprise Fleet Management
Fabian’s Flooring, Inc.
Ms. Kristina Fabis
Ms. Roseann Fabis
Chris and Kevin Falvey
First Bank of Manhattan
Ms. Tina Fogarty
Mr. and Mrs. Tom Foody
Forever Family Dental of New  
   Lenox
Mr. Stephen J. Forgette
Mr. Joseph Formhals
Mr. and Mrs. Patrick Fritz
G O C Decorating, Inc.
Mr. and Mrs. Nicholas Garofalo
Ms. Frances M. Gassensmith
Ms. Cindy Geishecker
Gregory Geuther
Ms. Gwynne Geuther
Ms. Candice Gibbons
Mrs. Barbara Giegerich
Ms. Judy Gilbert
Ms. Susan Giovanazzi
Gordon Flesch Company
Mr. Roosevelt Gordon, Jr.
Connie Gossar
Mr. and Mrs. Bob Goste
Ms. Jackie Goulding
Ms. Ellen Greif
Mr. and Mrs. Mark Griglione
Mr. Eric J. Gross
H2O Hypnosis
Ms. Sharon Hall
Hamstra Enterprises  
   Incorporated
Mr. Bob Hand
Mr. and Mrs. Glenn Harer
Mrs. Mary Anne Hartnett

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Hattan
Mr. and Mrs. Steve Hayes
Mr. and Mrs. George  
   Hedstrom
Mr. and Mrs. Noel Heffernan
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald W.  
   Heinrich
Mr. Samuel Hernandez  
   Manzanares
Mr. and Mrs. Bart Hillyer
Mr. and Mrs. James  
   Hitchcock
Mr. and Mrs. Bob Hobson
Ms. Amie Hoffman
Barbara Holder
Homewood Disposal Services,  
   Inc.
Ms. Sally Hoogheem
Mr. Frank Horn
The Horton Group
Ms. Lisa R. Hunsperger
Hutton Family Dental Ltd.
Illinois Eye Associates LTD
Institute on Public Policy for  
   People with Disabilities
Irish Castle Asphalt Paving
J.D. Brown & Company
J.L. Adler Roofing & Sheet  
   Metal, Inc.
Ms. Autumn Jackson
Pamela Jackson
Ms. Anna Janaszak
Mr. and Mrs. Frank Jarski
Mr. and Mrs. Chris Jewitt
Mr. and Ms. Karl Johnson
Sue Johnson
Joliet Exchange Club  
   Charities, Inc.
Emilse Jones
Dr. George Jones
Mr. and Mrs. Steve Jones
Mr. Eugene Cerrato and Ms.  
   Kathleen Kading
Mr. George Kaigh and Mrs.  
   Paula Kaigh

Donations Trinity Services extends heartfelt thanks 
to the individuals and businesses whose 
generous contributions help people with 
disabilities and mental illness flourish and 
live full and abundant lives.

April through  
June 2021

We are updating our records to recognize donors how they would like to be  
addressed. Please let us know what format you would like your name or household to be 
listed in this newsletter and correspondence by emailing mdobes@trinityservices.org.
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Former Sheriff Paul J. Kaupas
Mr. Trevor Kelly
Ken’s Custom Upholstery, Inc.
Mr. and Mrs. Anthony King,  
   Sr.
Mr. and Mrs. William Kirchhoff
Knights of Columbus Council  
   #15022
Knights of Columbus Holy  
   Family Council #15732
KODOCare LTC, Inc.
Kohnen Concrete Products,  
   Inc.
Debbie Kokal
Ms. Anne Konrad
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth D.  
   Koopman
Mr. Kenneth Kremer
Mr. Roger Kriedeman
Mr. and Mrs. Jay Kropack
Ms. Beth Kruse
Mr. and Mrs. William Kucinic
Dr. and Mrs. Glenn Kueltzo
Mr. and Mrs. Larry Kunze
L. DeGeus & Associates, Inc.
Mr. and Mrs. George Z.  
   Lannert
Mr. Howard Larkin and Ms.  
   Megan Mulligan
Dr. and Mrs. Robert Larson
Mr. Michael J. Lashmet
Lawrence J. Dyjak &  
   Associates, Inc.
The Leahy Family
Lemont Paving Company
Lenny’s Food N Fuel
Capt. Chuck Lief
Lions Club Frankfort
Ms. Martha Lynch
David Macak
Donna Macak
Jaynee Macak
Jeff Macak
Mr. Nicholas Macak
State Rep. Natalie A. Manley
Ms. Janie Marie
Jeffrey and Janet Mark
Mr. Donald Markelz
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel Maruszak
Mr. and Mrs. Timothy Matchen
Jenna Mathews
Ms. Ellen McAdams
Mr. and Mrs. Jack McDonald
Ms. Donna McHugh
Mr. Raymond D. McShane, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond D.  
   McShane
Dr. Michael R. Mecozzi and Dr.  
   Aimee Echevarria 
Metal Edge a Division of  
   Olsson Roofing
Mr. and Mrs. Mike Metesh
Mr. and Mrs. Joe Milosevich
Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Mitchell
Ms. Marla Mitchell
Mr. Ricky Mitchell

Ms. Suzanne Molchin
Mr. and Mrs. Gerry Mooney
Ms. Kathleen Mores
Tiffany Morgan
Mr. and Mrs. William Morrison
Mr. and Mrs. Brian Muckian
Mr. and Mrs. Rick Mueller
Mrs. Virginia Nachtwey
Mr. and Mrs. Brian Nelsen
Mr. Andrew Nessel
Mr. Gary Nessel
New Lenox Community Park  
   District
Mr. Ed Vanderveen and Mrs.  
   Judy Niemann
Old Plank Trail Community  
   Bank
Ms. Linda J. O’Neill
Mr. and Mrs. Steve Over
Packaging Source Corp.
Palos Lions Club
Mr. and Mrs. Lyle Parnell
Mr. James E. Partak
Peace Lutheran Church
Mr. Daniel W. Pecyna, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Jason M.  
   Peppmuller
Perma Graphic Printers
Len and Kathy Perretta
Pizza Mia
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph P. Pluth
Ms. Sarah Poelker
Mr. Ray Pora
Ms. Tara Price
Darlene and Richard Purler
Mr. and Mrs. Joe Pustis
Raffy’s Candy Store
Mrs. Joan R. Reed
Mr. Dan Reyrao
Rich’s Lawncare
Rigsby Builders, Inc.
Mr. and Mrs. Aleks Rimeika
Mr. and Mrs. John Roberts
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Roesing
Mr. and Mrs. Samuel M. Ron
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Ronan Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. James M. Roolf
Rosati’s - New Lenox
Mr. and Mrs. Henry K. Rose
Mr. and Mrs. Sol Rosen
Mr. and Mrs. S. David Rubin
Mr. and Mrs. Jim Russell
Ms. Jayne Sanders
Ms. Marilyn Sanderson
Mr. Bob Sandidge and Ms.  
   Anne Ward
Ms. Helen Sassen
Mr. and Mrs. Kurt Schmitt
Ms. Ruth Schrader
Ms. Sara Shapiro
Ms. Herbie J. Shaw
Mr. and Mrs. Maurice J.  
   Sheehy
Mr. and Mrs. Michael Sieling
Mr. Kevin Simmons
Judith Singer

Carol Skiber
John and Pat Slack
Ms.  Karen Slivka
Mr. and Mrs. Michael Sloan
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Smentek
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Smith
Daryl and Jane Smith
Ms. Linda Sue Smith
Mr. Dan Softcheck
Mr. William Sone
Mrs. Karen Sorbero
Mr. Mike Spencer
Jenny Spontak
Ed and Linda Squier
St. John’s United Church of  
   Christ - Mokena
State Farm Insurance - Kathy  
   Miller
Mr. and Mrs. John Stempien
Mrs. Julie Stewart
Ms. Patricia Stewart
Ralph and Jane Stewart
Debra Stichmann
Mrs. Judith Stoll
Mr. and Mrs. Ron Stricklin
Mr. and Mrs. Terrence J.  
   Sullivan
Mr. and Mrs. Edward T.  
   Swartz
Mr. and Mrs. Kent Tabor
Tabron’s Quality Plumbing Inc.
Ms. Sofia Thomas
Mrs. Karen Throntveit
Mr. and Mrs. Eddie Tinch
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel Toomey
Tri-Star Cabinet & Top  
   Company
Mr. and Mrs. Jon M. Tullos
Mr. and Mrs. Mark Turk
Ms. Mary Turner
Mr. and Mrs. Josh J. Tyler
United Way of Greater  
   Milwaukee & Waukesha  
   County
Ms. Pamela M. Van Hess
VFW Post #9545
Mr. John and Mrs. Jamie  
   Viebach
Village of New Lenox
Evelyn Walker
State Rep. Larry M.  
   Walsh, Jr.
Waner Enterprises, Inc.
Mr. Terrence B. Webb
Ms. Stephanie Weber
Ms. Mary Wehle
Ms. Patricia Weiss
West Bend Mutual  
   Independent Agent’s Fund
West Bend Mutual Insurance
Ms. Mary Wetterstrand
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Wettour
Mr. and Mrs. Ron White
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Wilhelmi
Will County Bar Association
Mrs. Susan Willenborg

Dr. Timothy Williams and Ms.  
   Verena Lewandowski 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Willson
The Winter Family
Tom and Mary Witte
Mr. and Mrs. Terry Wittiekiend
Mr. Michael Wittmann
Mr. and Mrs. Mike Wittmann,  
   Sr.
Ms. Susan Wittmann
Mr. and Mrs. Chuck Wittmer
Miss Patricia Wolf
Mrs. Noreen Zarack
Mr. and Mrs. Eugene Ziarko
Dennis and Judith Zielinski
Mrs. Camille Zimmerman
Mr. and Mrs. Hank A.  
   Zimmerman
Mr. John and Mrs. Cindy Zon
Ms. Judy Zorek

Gifts in Kind
Ms. Carol Bruell
Ms. Eleanor Cabay
Ms. Elizabeth Carrasquillo
Ms. Kathy Christoff-Vrba
DeKalb Feeds, Inc.
Fabian’s Flooring, Inc.
Mr. Harlan Geiser and Mrs.  
   Brenda Geiser
Girl Scout Troop 71501
Gregory Geuther
Harrah’s Joliet Casino & Hotel
Ms. Jarski
Mr. and Mrs. Mark Krueger
Ms. Dawn Kurylowicz
Ms. Donna Leonard
Ms. Hope Lipke
Ms. Paulette Martin
Mr. and Mrs. Steve Meacham
Ms. Carol Novak
The Odyssey
Mr. and Mrs. Rich Pawela
Phillips Chevrolet, Inc.
Pro-Am Team Sports
Rosati’s - New Lenox
Ms. Marybeth Sexton
Ms. Lori Sternisha
Ms. Emily Volling
Jill Wilsey
Don Zagoda

In honor of ...
Ms. Jillian Baran
Raymond and Renee Baran 

Mr. Bobby Boeschen
Mr. and Mrs. Kevin Sheldon

Mr. James DeCastro
Drs. Wilberto and Rosario De  
   Castro 

Ms. Mary Anne Heffernan
Mr. and Mrs. Noel Heffernan
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uuu With heartfelt thanks uuu

*We sincerely apologize for any errors or omissions.

From all of us at Trinity Services, thank you to all who donated to help the people we support during the  
pandemic. We know these times have not been easy, and we are so appreciative that you chose to give your 

support at a time when it may have been difficult to do so. For that, we are forever grateful.

Mr. Michael Kelly
Mr. and Mrs. John J. Collins

Mr. Ronald Koefoed
Mrs. Roseann Morar

Mr. Paul Miller
Geralyn and Mike Colantonio

Mr. Andrew Nessel
Mr. Gary Nessel

Ms. Kelly Potts
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Nelson

Ms. Peter Stewart
Mrs. Karen Barenbrugge
Patsy Burns
Mr. and Mrs. Mitch Feinberg
Ms. Kathryn M. Fricano
Alice Lejeck
Lynn Matyas
Ms. Pamela Nyman Vaughan

Mr. Greg Wettour
Mr. Mark Wettour

Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Wettour
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Stine

In memory of ...
Mr. John De Jean
Ms. Julia Christiansen
Susan M. De Jean

Mr. Mike Gallagher
Ms. Frieda Clausen
Drs. Wilberto and Rosario De  
   Castro
Ms. Linda Eipers
Ms. Betty Gallagher
Mr. Rick Gallagher
Ms. Mary McHugh
Ms. Jill Moret
Reeves & Baskerville Funeral  
   Homes
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Slattery
Ms. Colleen Stetzel
Mr. and Mrs. Edward T. Swartz
Ms. Irene Walsh
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph R. Walsh

Ms. Mary Ann Hayden
Mr. and Mrs. Timothy C.  
   Goolsby

Ms. Carol Johnson
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond D.  
   McShane

Mr. David R. Jones
Ms. Michelle De Jean

Ms. Marilyn Jones
Ms. Sheila Anderson
Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Hoffman
Jerry and Marilyn Johnson

Mr. Aaron Klouse
Darlene and Richard Purler

Mr. Teddy Lega
Mr. and Mrs. George Pierard

Mr. James Ligouri
Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Fillian

Mr. Mathias Mattern
Ms. Virginia Eck

Merle Mitchell
Dr. Jodi Stelk

Mrs. Mary Ann Mooney
Pat and Bill Scheidt

Mr. Glenn Pozdol
Mrs. Judith Aronov
Mr. Michael Jurayj
Ms. Margaret Kelly
Mr. and Mrs. Ed Kosteck
Josephine Rexer
Ms. Susan Russell
Mr. Paul Sapata and Ms.  
   Margaret O’Connor
Ms. Margaret Tomasik

Mr. Christopher Predny
Mrs. Faye Predny

Mr. Benjamin Price
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Borgstrom

Karen and Donna Reynolds
Mrs. Joyce Reynolds

Mr. Michael Shroba
Mrs. Marie Shroba

Mr. Thomas Shroba
Mrs. Marie Shroba

Ms. Pauline Stempien
Mr. and Mrs. Brian Nelsen

Mr. Ken Stromsland
Bob and Jan Agazzi
Gregory Geuther
Mrs. Barbara J. Hall
Dr. and Mrs. George Ihrke
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond D.  
   McShane
Mr. and Mrs. Wayne Piper
Mr. William Strahanoski

Ms. Caroline Walsworth
Mr. and Mrs. Frank Walsworth

Ms. Joyce Wiesinger
Ms. Rose Fleming
Mrs. Sabrina Murino

Mr. Keith Wills
Ms. Mary Meyer

Trinity Services, Inc. would like 
to extend a huge congratulations 
to everyone who participated in 

the 2021 Virtual Trinity Triumph 5K, 
which benefited people with disabilities 
who receive support from Trinity.

Trinity would also like to thank 
all race sponsors and supporters who 
made the virtual event a success.

The overall winners were Jenna 
Mathews, with a time of 23 minutes, 
15 seconds, and John Viebach, with a 
time of 31 minutes, 28 seconds. 

The Top 3 finishers in each age 
bracket were sent medals to celebrate 

their successes. Congratulations to 
all winners, and to all who finished 
the 5K run or 1K 
walk!

Additionally, 
we’d like to con-
gratulate Diane 
Milosevich, who 
won our raffle for 
a brand new pair 
of shoes from Zap-
pos, and Marilyn 
Sanderson, who 
won a $25 Ama-
zon gift card for 

participating in our social media photo 
contest.

Congratulations, Trinity Triumph 5K finishers!
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Sign up on our website to 
receive The Compass by email.

Stay current on news, updates  
and inspiration.

Also find us on:

Helping people with disabilities flourish and live full and abundant lives
Member agencyTrinityServices.org

Saturday, September 18, 2021
Odyssey Country Club

Tinley Park, IL
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